La Salle University La Salle University Digital Commons

Faculty Bulletins

University Publications

12-8-1989

Faculty Bulletin: December 8, 1989

La Salle University

Follow this and additional works at: http://digitalcommons.lasalle.edu/faculty_bulletins

Recommended Citation

La Salle University, "Faculty Bulletin: December 8, 1989" (1989). Faculty Bulletins. 4. http://digitalcommons.lasalle.edu/faculty_bulletins/4

This Book is brought to you for free and open access by the University Publications at La Salle University Digital Commons. It has been accepted for inclusion in Faculty Bulletins by an authorized administrator of La Salle University Digital Commons. For more information, please contact careyc@lasalle.edu.

FACULTY BULLETIN

Volume 29, December 8, 1989, Number 1

Scholar, Historian and Educator Honored At Fall Convocation

Literary Scholar G. Harold Metz, Historian John Lukacs and Foreign Language Educator Dr. Eleanor Lien Sandstrom, were honored at La Salle University's Fall Honors Convocation on Sunday, October 22nd at 3 P.M. in the Ballroom on campus.

La Salle's Brother President Patrick Ellis, F.S.C., Ph.D., presided over the Convocation and presented Drs. Metz, Lukacs and Sandstrom with honorary doctor of humane letters degrees. Brother Patrick also honored 566 La Salle University Dean's List students at the Convocation, including 162 from the university's Evening Division.

All three honorary degree recipients were sponsored by members of La Salle's faculty. Dr. Claude Koch, professor emeritus of English, sponsored Dr. Metz, Dr. Theopolis Fair, associate professor of history, sponsored Dr. Lukacs, and Dr. Leonard Brownstein, Ph.D., professor of Spanish, sponsored Dr. Sandstrom.

Dr. Metz, a 1939 La Salle alumnus, combined a successful business career with a distinguished record of literary scholarship.

While he worked for the RCA Corporation for many years in various management positions he pursued graduate studies at the University of Pennsylvania, earning M.A. and Ph.D. degrees. In 1965 he joined AMBAC Industries as Senior Vice President, Personnel Staff. He retired in 1982.

Dr. Metz's citation said, in part, that his "life has unfolded with the range of practice and intellectual achievement in a familial and public world that ... defined the truly educated man."

In his career as scholar, Mr. Metz has published numerous articles in scholarly publications including *The Library*, Shakespeare Quarterly and Theatre History Studies. He is also co-editor of Supplemental Bibliography to a New Variorum Edition of Shakespeare's Richard II; and a contributor to Shakespeare and Sir Thomas More: Essays on the Play and its Shakespearean Interest

Hungarian born Dr. Lukacs came to the United States in 1946 before the communization of his native country. He was educated in Hungary and England at Budapest and Cambridge Universities.

He has been a professor of history at Chestnut Hill College since 1947, and has served as a visiting professor at various other universities including La Salle and Princeton.

"As a teacher at Chestnut Hill College and La Salle ... he introduced three generations of students to the complexities and excitement of the study of modern European history," Dr. Lukacs' citation said in part. "He was more than a teacher. He was also a model of what a practicing scholar should be."

The historian has authored more than 200 articles and reviews in American and English historical and literary journals. He has published fourteen books, including *Outgrowing Democracy: History of the United States in the Twentieth Century.*

Named the Pennsylvania State Modern Language Association's 1988 "Language Educator of the Year," Dr. Sandstrom, was honored for "devoting her entire professional life as an advocate of multilingual and multicultural education in our city, state and nation." Formerly the director of foreign languages, English as a Second Language (ESOL), and bilingual education for the School District of Philadelphia, she now serves as a consultant for the School District.

"Her countless lectures, demonstrations, curriculum materials and publications in the 1960's and 70's are now recognized as important links with the present national movement for oral proficiency," her citation said. "During the mid 1960's Dr. Sandstrom was the driving force for the creation of new programs in bilingual education for Hispanic, Asian and other ethnic groups. These programs became nationally recognized models."



La Salle's Brother President Patrick Ellis, F.S.C., Ph.D., (left) presented honorary doctor of humane letters degrees to Educator Eleanor Sandstrom, Historian John Lukacs (center) and Literary Scholar G. Harold Metz (right) at the Fall Honors Convocation on Sunday, October 22.

Silver Anniversaries

Congratulations to the following faculty and staff members who are celebrating their 25th year of service to La Salle this fall: John T. Connors, assistant professor of sociology, social work, criminal justice; George K. Diehl, Ph.D., professor of music; John A. Duffy, Ph.D., associate professor of economics; James A. Hanes, assistant professor of art, artist-in-residence; Kenneth Hill, assistant professor of political science; Bertram Strieb, assistant professor of physics and Charles White, Ph.D., associate professor of music.

Conferences Attended

Carmen, Marityn (Aisha), tutorial coordinator for the Academic Discovery Program, attended the First Annual Symposium on African American Studies at Temple University in October

Dallery, Arleen B., Ph.D., associate professor of philosophy, attended the following conferences: Sartre Society in Paris in June, the Collegium Phaenomenologicum on Heidegger's Writings of the 1930's in Perugia, Italy in July, and the Society for Phenomenology and Existential Philosophy at Duquesne University, in Pittsburgh in October.

Galante, Dominic, registrar, and Gerard J. Donahue, assistant registrar, attended the annual conference of the Middle States Association of Collegiate Registrars and Officers of Admission, in Atlantic City, in November.

Heath, Raymond P., Ph.D., vice president for Student Affairs, attended the annual meeting of the Pennsylvania Association of Student Personnel Administrators in Lancaster in October.

Hoersch, Alice L., Ph.D., associate dean of the school of arts and sciences, attended the following: the 54th Annual Field Conference of Pennsylvania Geologists, in Johnstown, Pa., in October; the Geological Society of America's annual convention in St. Louis, Mo., in November; and also in November,

the Delaware Valley Forum for Diversity in Higher Education at Drexel University in Philadelphia.

Kirsch, Raymond, assistant professor of math sciences, attended the Association for the Teachers of Mathematics of Philadelphia and Vicinity (ATMOPAV) symposium in February, and the ACM Special Interest Group on Computer Science Education (SIGCSE) symposium in Louisville, Ky. in April.

Lashchyk, Eugene, Ph.D., associate professor of philosophy, attended the following: the Eighth Annual Conference: Glasnost, Perestroika, and Ukraine at the University of Illinois, Urbana-Champaign, in June; UVAN Summer Seminar, Ukrainan Literature and Theatre in the Age of Reconstruction, in Hunter, N.Y., in August; Charles Sanders Peirce Sesquicentennial International Congress at Harvard University in September; and Esthetics Conference in New York in October.

McNichol, Kathleen S., coordinator, risk management and insurance program, attended the Gamma lota Sigma National Management Conference at Ohio State University in September. She participated in discussions addressing "Insurance Industry Problems" and "Effective Chapter Management."

Mickle, Ann, Ph.D., associate professor of biology, attended the annual meeting of the American Institute of Biological Sciences in Toronto, Canada, in August.

Millard, Barbara, Ph.D., professor of English, attended the National Women's Studies Conference in Baltimore in June and a conference on "Shakespeare in the Theatre" at the University of Waterloo in Canada.

Rudnytzky, Leo, Ph.D., professor of foreign languages, attended the conference on Ukrainian Literature in New York. He also read the paper "The Dramaturgy of Merian-Luzhycky" at the Shevchenko Scientific Society, USA, in October.

Ryan, Francis J., Ed.D., assistant professor of education, attended the following in October: Pennsylvania Council for the Social Studies Conference at Lehigh University; Pennsylvania Educational Studies Association Meeting in Harrisburg; and the History of Education Society Conference in Chicago.

Continued on next page

Sullivan, William M., Ph.D., professor of philosophy, was a panelist at the Professional Ethics Conference at Indiana University in Bloomington, In. in July. He also attended "Capitalism and Cultural Conservation," at the Institute for Religion and Intellectual Life in New York in November.

Van Nguyen, Brother Francs Tri, F.S.C., assistant professor of sociology, attended the Internship Conference and the Experiential Education Workshop in St. Paul, Minnesota, in June. In August he attended the American Sociological Association Annual Meeting in San Francisco, Ca.

White, Charles W., Ph.D., associate professor of fine arts, attended the Trenton State College Conference "On the Threshold of Change: Focus on Cultural Diversity," in October.

Wiley, Samuel, Ph.D., associate professor of math sciences, attended the 16th Annual Conference on Computer Graphics and Interactive Devices, in Boston, Mass., in July.

Guest Appearances

Angerosa, Nicholas F., Ph.D., assistant professor of Spanish, read a paper titled "Teaching Ignored Voices to Anglo Students: Contemporary Puerto Rican Writers" at the Third World Studies 12th National Conference at the University of Nebraska in Omaha, in October.

Butler, James A., Ph.D., professor and chairman of English, spoke to the AAUP chapter at the Philadelphia College of Textiles and Sciences about issues of collegiality and of salary for adjunct faculty members, in October.

Carmen, Marilyn (Alsha), tutorial coordinator for the Academic Discovery Program, served as a panelist for "Telling Story: the Art of Writing Fiction," at the Power of the Word Writers' Conference at the YWCA of Germantown in Philadelphia in April. She also recited poetry in "CitySounds: A Folklore Free-for-all" in Philadelphia in October.

Connors, John F., Ph.D., professor of sociology, social work, criminal justice, gave a paper titled "Gender, Religion and Acceptance of Abortion: Changing Patterns from 1978 to 1988" at the meetings of the Association for the Sociology of Religion in San Francisco in August. In November he presented "Trends in Premarital Sexual Permissiveness: Freedom, Equality and the Fear of AIDS," at the annual meeting of the Pennsylvania Sociological Society at Allegheny College in Meadsville, Pa.

Devlin, Msgr. Joseph, W., lecturer in graduate religion, gave the following lectures in October: "Ethical Issues Concerning the Withholding of Nutrition and Hydration in the Case of Comatose Patients" at the Bioethical Conference at Shore Memorial Hospital in Sommers Point, N.J.; and "Business Ethics and American Culture" at Drexel University's Graduate School of Business' Ethics Day Conference. In November Msgr. Devlin presented "Religion in Modern American Culture" at the Conference for Teachers of Religion, in Camden, N.1

Dobris, Catherine A., instructor of communication, presented two papers to the Speech Communication Association Convention in San Francisco in November. The papers were titled, "Rhetorical Constructions of Self and Identity: Ferninist Perspectives on Racism and Anti-Semitism," and "New Testaments: A Genre Analysis of Jewish Feminist Rhetorical Stances."

Donnelly, Gloria F., R.N., Ph.D., chairperson of the nursing department, was the keynote speaker at the Houston Area Psychiatric Nurses Annual Convention in Houston, Texas, in October. She spoke on "Designing Psychiatric Nursing for the 1990's."

Ellis, Brother Patrick, F.S.C., Ph.D., president and professor of English, spoke at the following last summer: Devon Prep's graduation, and Laukenau School of Nursing's graduation, as well as the Sonny Hill League Neighborhood Camp. He also gave a tribute to George Butler, recipient of the Gary Maddox Award. In October he spoke at the Neumann College Board of Trustees and served as the keynote speaker to principals, V.P.'s, A.D.'s, department heads, etc., on "Preparing Our Students for the 21st Century" at the Diocesan In-Service Day. In November he spoke at the dedication of the library annex at Ursinus College and the communion breakfast at St.

Helena's Parish. In addition Brother Ellis will give the interfaith homily at the Valley Forge Military Academy in February.

Feden, Preston D., Ed.D., associate professor of education, was the keynote speaker at the Kalamazoo Consortium of Nurse Educators Conference in Kalamazoo, in June. He spoke on "Theories of Instruction and Practical Implications." Also in June, he presented "Powerful Strategies for Teaching and Accommodating Student Differences" to the National Conference for Nurse Educators coordinated by the Medical College of Pennsylvania, Office of Continuing Nursing Education. In October, Dr. Feden spoke on "Effective Teaching Strategies for Adult Learners" at a conference sponsored by the Society for Healthcare Education and Training of New Jersey, Inc., in Princeton. In addition, in November, he presented "Powerful Strategies for Teaching and Teaching to Personality" to the Trends in Critical-Care Nursing '89 Conference, co-sponsored by the American Association of Critical-Care Nurses and the Medical College of Pennsylvania.

Franz, Brother Craig J., F.S.C., Ph.D., assistant professor of biology, delivered an address at the Villanova University spring Organismal Biology Symposium entitled, "Intertidal herbivory among congeneric archaeogastropod limpets."

George, David, Ph.D., associate professor of economics, presented "The Failure to Detect Market Deficiency in Preference Production" at the annual meetings of the Atlantic Economics Society in Montreal. Canada. in October.

Heath, Raymond P., Ph.D., vice president for Student Affairs, presented a paper and participated in a discussion of "The College Experience-The Value of Out-of-Class Activity" at the American Culture Seminar class meeting at Souderton High School in May. He also presented a paper and participated in a panel discussion of Chief Student Affairs Officers on "The Role of the Counseling Center Within Student Affairs" at the annual meeting of the Association of University and College Counseling Center Directors in Philadelphia in October.

Joglekar, Prafulla, Ph.D., professor of management, presented his paper, "Conclusions and Policy Recommendations Concerning the Need for Governmental Assistance for Basic Research" at the ORSA/TIMS meeting in Vancouver, B.C., in May.

Kelly, Geffrey B., Ph.D., professor of religion, presided over the Bonhoeffer study group sessions at the annual convention of the American Academy of Religion in November. He was master of ceremonies at the banquet honoring Eberhard Bethge, Dietrich Bonhoeffer's biographer and editor, held in Anaheim, Calif., on the occasion of his 80th birthday.

Kirsch, Raymond, assistant professor of math sciences, participated in the Soven/Sullivan-Critical Thinking Workshop at La Salle in May.

Lashchyk, Eugene, Ph.D., associate professor of philosophy, presented the following: "Glasnost: An Opening for Pluralism in Philosophy" at the Eighth Annual Conference "Glasnost, Perestroika, and Ukraine" at the University of Illinois at Urbana Champaign in June; "Building Bridges Between the Sciences, Humanities and Architecture" at the School of Architecture, at Drexel University in October; and "Beyond Rorty's 'End of Philosophy" at the Consortium Working Group, at Drexel University, in November. He also served as a discussion leader on: "Contingencies of Selfhood" from Rorty's book Contingencies, Iron, and Solidarity, at the Philosophy Faculty Discussion at La Salle University in September; and "Causality, Reality and Time" based on D'Espagnat's book Reality and the Physicist at the Consortium's Philosophy of Science Discussion Group, at St. Joseph's University in November.

McHugh, Marylou K., Ed.D., assistant professor of nursing, presented "Teaching in an Integrated Curriculum Using a Conceptual Framework" to the Conemaugh Valley Memorial Hospital School of Nursing faculty in October.

Meisel, Steven, Ph.D., chairman of the management department, presented a paper titled "Teaching Expectancy Theory" at the annual meeting of the Eastern Academy of Management in Portland, Maine. He also presented a management training program on problem identification to regional conservation executives.

Perfecky, George A., Ph.D., associate professor of Russian, was invited to participate in the IV World Congress for Soviet

and East European Studies in Harrogate, England, in July, 1990 with a paper titled "The League of the Hustyn Chronicle" Dr. Perfecky also delivered a paper, "Christianization of Rus' in the Hustyn Chronicle" during the 20th National Convention of the American Association for the Advancement of Slavic Studies in Honolulu, Hawaii last year.

Rao, Sreenivasa P., assistant professor of English, delivered the following talks: "Black People, Black Literature" to the Indian Institute of World Culture in Bangalore, in August; "Indians in America, the Land of Immigrants" to the Rotary Club of Bangalore, Central R.I., District 319 Lunch Meeting in August; and "Creative Writing in English by Americans of Indian Origin" to INDUS Indo U.S. Children's Association, in Philadelphia in September.

Ryan, Francis J., Ed.D., assistant professor of education, spoke at the Archdiocese of Philadelphia's High School Teacher In Service Day in October. His topic was "La Salle University's Teacher Certification Program in Elementary and Special Education: A Developmentally Oriented Approach." He also presented "Teaching as a Career" at a Career Day Forum at Mount Saint Joseph Academy in May, and "Progressivism and Catholic Education in Philadelphia: 1925-1945," at the History of Education Society Conference, in Chicago, in October

Seitzer, Joseph, Ph.D., associate professor of management, presented the paper "Teaching Expectancy Theory" at the annual meeting of the Eastern Academy of Management.

Shalhoub, George, Ph.D., associate professor of chemistry, was invited to participate in a seven day National Science Foundation Workshop on "Chemical Applications of Lasers" at James Madison University, in Virginia in June.

Soven, Margot, Ph.D., associate professor of English, presented "Exploratory Writing as Resource for Dialectical Thinking" at the Conference on Critical Thinking and Educational Reform, at Sonoma State University, in August.

Sullivan, William M., Ph.D., professor of philosophy, gave the following talks: "The Suburbs and Community" at the Main Line Ministerium in Ardmore, Pa; "The Disappointment of Education" at Indiana State University, Terre Haute, In.; and "What do Students Wish to Learn and Why?" at St. Mary's College, in St. Mary, Maryland. He also spoke at the Clergy Conference, Episcopal Diocese of Washington, in Virginia, the Council of Independent Colleges Colloquium in Washington, D.C., and the Community of Caring National Workshop at the University of Virginia, Charlottsvile, Va.

Van Nguyen, Brother Francis Tri, F.S.C., assistant professor of sociology, was a member of a panel on "Strengths and Weaknesses of Various Cultural Groups and Their Concerns" at the Tekawitha Conference in Fargo, N.D., in August. He was also a member of a panel on "Crosscultural Ethics" on the academic convocation day at Drexel University, in October and he participated in the semiannual meeting of the board of directors of the National Catholic Conference for Interracial Justice and Intercultural Collaboration, in Fargo, N.D., in August.

Vgras, Y.J., assistant professor of accounting, presented "Characteristics and Trends of Academic Accounting Journals 1983-1987" at the American Accounting Association Mid-Atlantic Regional Meeting in April.

Vogel, Robert, Ed.D., associate professor of education, presented "Reshaping the Learning Environment: A Model Staff Development Program Based on a Synthesis of Current Learning and Teaching Strategies" at the Association for Supervisors and Curriculum Development Annual Conference, in San Antonio, Texas in March. He also presented "La Salle's Undergraduate and Graduate Elementary and Special Education Certification Programs" at the Archdiocese of Philadelphia Inservice Workshop in October.

White, Charles W., Ph.D., associate professor of fine arts, will participate in the ninth annual Symposium on Small Computers in the Arts.

Wine, William David, associate professor of communication, lectured to theater classes at Rock Valley College in Rockford, Ill., as playwright-in-residence, in connection with the world premiere of his trilogy of one-act plays.

Recent Publications

Butler, James A., Ph.D., professor and chair of the English department, had "The Muse at Hawkshead: Early Criticism of Wordsworth's Poetry," published in the Summer 1989 issue of Wordsworth Circle.

Carmen, Marilyn (Aisha), tutorial coordinator for the Academic Discovery Program, had the following poetry published: "Cycle of Eviction" and "Middleclass" in the San Fernando Poetry Journal, vol.XI; "For My Grandmothers" in The Cathartic No.22; "Energy" in Impetus 16; "Of Lesser Importance" in the American Poetry Annual: The Amerherst Society, "Mealtime at Marlboro State Hospital" and "Memories" in The Plowman: Journal of International Poetry; "An Aging Ritual" in Sanskrit: Literary Arts Publication #20; "A Son Dismisses Her Mother" and "Cycle" in Tandava XV; "Scene" in Quickenings #53; "Eviction II," and "Healing Marriage Scars" in River Rat Review #5; "Transformation" in Ball Peen #1; "After I Read These Lines From Audre Lorde's "Prologue" in Athena: Worlds Only International Newspaper for Victory Over Domestic Violence: and "Before I Received Her Letter" in Black River Review #5. Ms. Carmen also had a short story titled "There is Just No Title For This Story" published in Hurricane Alice: A Feminist Quarterly.

Dallery, Arleen B., Ph.D., associate professor of philosophy, co-edited *The Question of the Other: Essays in Contemporary Continental Philosophy*, published by SUNY Press, 1989. She also had "The Politics of Writing (the) Body: Ecriture Feminine," published in *Gender /Body/ Knowledge:Feminist Reconstructions of Being and Knowing*.

Desnoyers, Charles, Ph.D., assistant professor of history, published a biographical article on the 17th century Japanese artist Sotatsu in the current edition of Salem Press's *Great Lives Since the Renaissance*. Articles on Chinese Communist Party founder Ch'en Tu-hsiu and writer Kuo Mo-jo are scheduled for publication in June 1990, in Salem Press's *Great Lives Since* 1900.

Devlin, Msgr. Joseph W., lecturer in graduate religion, had a review of "A Catholic Bill of Rights" published in Records of the American Catholic Historical Society of Philadelphia.

Ellis, Brother Patrick, F.S.C., Ph.D., president and professor of English, had "Teaching Orders and the Efficacy of School" accepted for publication by *America* magazine. Brother Ellis also had a commentary on Vatican higher education meetings published in the *Catholic Standard and Times* and an Opedarticle on national need for shared philosophy in *The Philadelphia Inquirer*.

Franz, Brother Craig J., F.S.C., Ph.D., assistant professor of biology, has had a manuscript on differential algal consumption by archaeogastropod limpets accepted by the *Bulletin of Marine Science* for publication in May 1990.

Goedkoop, Richard J., Ph.D., associate professor of communication, published "The Future of Local Television News" in the Summer 1989 edition of *Feedback*, a quarterly of the Broadcast Education Association.

Hannum, Howard L., Ph.D., associate professor of English, had his article, "Hemingway's Tales of 'the real dark'," published in *Hemingway's Neglected Short Fiction*.

Joglekar, Prafulla, Ph.D., professor of management, had his paper, "Industry Investment in Basic Research Assuming Interdependence of Benefits From Appropriable and Inappropriable Activities" accepted for publication in Management Science. Also, his paper, "The Individually Responsible and Rational Approach to Economic Lot Sizes for One Vendor and Many Purchasers" was published in Decision Sciences

Jones, Nancy L., Ph.D., assistant professor of chemistry, had "A New Yttrium Sesquichloride Nitride, B-Y2 Cl3 N, that is Isostructural with the Binary Yttrium Sesquichloride" published in *Tnorg Chem*, 1989, #28.

Kelly, Geffrey B., Ph.D., professor of religion, will have his translation of Renate Bethge's essay on "Dietrich Bonhoeffer's Family and Its Influence on his Theology" appear in a forthcoming book on Bonhoeffer by Larry Rasmussen to be published by Augsburg-Fortress Press.

Kerlin, Michael J., Ph.D., professor of philosophy, had reviews of John Caputo's radical Hermeneutics: Repetition,

Deconstruction and the Hermeneutic Project and of Catherine Harris' Karl Marx: Socialism as a Secular Theology published in the Spring and Fall 1989 issues of Theological Studies. He also had a review of Alasdair MacIntyre's Whose Justice? Which Rationality? published in the summer 1989 The Thomist

Kirsch, Raymond, assistant professor of math sciences, had "Al Activities at La Salle" published in the May 1989 Delaware Valley Artificial Intelligence Association (DVAIA) newsletter.

Lashchyk, Eugene, Ph.D., professor of philosophy, had the article, "Contingent Scientific Realism and Instrumentalism: Beyond Rorty's *The End of Philosophy* and Fine's "NOA" accepted for publication in a volume on scientific realism to be published by Princeton University Press.

Leauby, Bruce A., Ph.D., assistant professor of accounting, co-authored an article, "Potential Tax Penalties on Individual Retirement Accounts," which appeared in the summer issues of The Ohio Public Accountant. He also co-authored "Making the Right Choice. Picking the Most Effective Costing Method for Your Clients" which appeared in the Pennsylvania CPA Journal

Millard, Barbara C., Ph.D., professor of English, published her article "VI Ago with a Soft Voice: Cordelia's Tragic Rebellion in King Lear," in *Philological Quarterly*, vol. 68.

Miller, Lynn, Ph.D., associate professor of management, and Karen Simmons, assistant director, Nonprofit Management Development Center, published "Management practices of founding and nonfounding chief executives of human services organizations" in the *Proceedings* of the Academy of Management Preconference on Entrepreneurship.

O'Grady, Joseph P., Ph.D., professor of history, published, "Orders From Washington to Dublin: The Mixed Signals Received by Charles Hathaway in 1924" in the Society of Historians of American Foreign Relations newsletter, September, 1989, and "The Irish Free State Passport and the Question of Citizenship, 1921" in the Irish Historical_Studies, November 1989.

Perfecky, George A., Ph.D., associate professor of Russian, had his article "The Status of the Ukrainian Language in the Ukrainian SSR," which appeared in the East European Quarterly in 1978, quoted as a source in the Soviet Observer in an article titled "Ukraine: language rights and famine still haunt the people."

Rao, P. Sreenivasa, assistant professor of English, published the following: translations of two Kannada poems by Adiga, "A Naked Face" and "Rebellion" in *The Illustrated Weekly of India*, Bombay, November, 1988; "Modernity in Kannada Literure" in Shudra (The Untouchable), Bangalore, in October; and "Introduction to YNK's Poetic World" *Theertha Rupa*, Lipi Publishers, Bangalore.

Rossi, John, Ph.D., professor of history, has written sketches of John Callison, Greg Luzinski, Tug McGraw, Pat Moran, and Roy Thomas, former Phillies players, for the *Biographical Dictionary of American Sports*. His short story, "Our First Television" was printed by *The Welcomat*. His review of Conor Cruise O'Brien's collection of essays, *Passion and Cunning*, appeared in the recent issue of *Four Quarters*. An essay dealing with Jackie Robinson's first appearance in Philadelphia in May 1947 will appear in *The Phillies Report*.

Rudnytzky, Leo, Ph.D., professor of foreign languages, in cooperation with Yuri Tkach, an Australian translator, published *The Cathedral*, a translation of a novel by Oles Honehar, the leading contemporary Soviet Ukrainian novelist. The NEH-funded work is currently being considered for publication by the Soviet Ukrainian publishing house *Dnipro*.

Schoen, Sharon, Ed.D., assistant professor of education, published "Teaching Students with Handicaps to Learn Through Observation" in the Fall, Teaching Exceptional Children. Dr. Schoen has also had "Decreasing off-task behavior and increasing on-task behavior" included in La Salle University's Eric Document.

Seltzer, Joseph, Ph.D., associate professor of management, published "A Study of Anticipated Environments and Planned Strategies in Voluntary Human Service Agencies" in the American Business Review.

Soven, Margot, Ph.D., associate professor of English, published "Critical Thinking: The Role of the Writing Across the Curriculum Administrator" in Composition Chronicle, in August.

Stow, George B., Ph.D., professor of history, published "Chronicles versus Records: The Character of Richard II" in Documenting the Past. He also had a review of John Taylor's book, "Fourteenth Century English Historical Literature," published in Speculum, 64.

Van Buskirk, William, Ph.D., assistant professor of management, had the following articles accepted for publication: "Borrowing Management Technologies: Some Lessons from the Japanese" in the Mid-Atlantic Journal of Business; "Symbolically Embedded Emotion in Organizations: Some Implications for Culturally Based Intervention" in Proceedings of the Academy of Management, 1989; and "Japanese Project Management: An Empirical Study" in Project Management Journal.

White, Charles W., Ph.D., associate professor of fine arts, had his review of the 16th Annual Conference on Computer Graphics and Interactive Techniques published in the Fall issue of the Pennsylvania Music Educators Association_Journal.

Wine, William David, associate professor of communication, had his book review of, Yul: The Man Who Would Be King, by Rock Brynner, published in The Philadelphia Inquirer.

Grants And Awards

Butler, James A., Ph.D., professor and chair of the English department, had his upcoming edition of Lyrical Ballads, 1787-1800, by William Wordsworth, named by the Modern Language Association Committee on Scholarly Editions as a distinguished achievement in editing.

George, David, Ph.D., associate professor of economics, received the Potter Award for his published paper, "Social Evolution and the Role of Knowledge," as the best paper of the year in the Review of Social Economy.

Kelly, Geffrey B., Ph.D., professor of religion, was named the recipient of the Nancy Seitz Award for his service to the "Anchor" Community, a sponsoring group for adult education and spirituality lectures and seminars.

Kirsch, Raymond, assistant professor math sciences, won the Town of Oyster Bay Award of Excellence for a pastel entitled "Cheetah Study #2" submitted to the 39th Annual Suburban Art League Juried Competition in Oyster Bay, Long Island, N.Y.

Schoen, Sharon, Ed.D., assistant professor of education, received a summer 1989 grant from La Salle for research on "The Developmental Perceptions of Student Teachers: Implications for Programmatic Refinements."

Seltzer, Joseph, Ph.D., associate professor of management, won the 1989 Fritz Roethlisberger Memorial Award for the best paper on "Teaching Organizational Behavior and Management" in the Organizational Behavior Teaching Review, vol.12.

Van Buskirk, William, Ph.D., assistant professor of management, won the best paper award from the Organization Development Division of the Academy of Management for the paper "Symbolically Embedded Emotion in Organizations: Some Implications for Culturally Based Interventions."

Workshops

McGinniss, Brother Michael J., F.S.C., associate professor of religion, gave two days of lectures on "Theological Reflection and Ministry in the Local Church" at the Rural Ministers Conference and Workshop, sponsored by the Institute for Pastoral Life, held in Kansas City, Mo.

Schoen, Sharon, Ed.D., assistant professor of education, conducted a workshop in November on "Teaching Observational Learning Skills" for Bucks County Schools Special Education Conference

Soven, Margot, Ph.D., associate professor of English, gave a "Writing Across the Curriculum" workshop at East Stroudsburg University in June.

Van Nguyen, Brother Francis Tri, F.S.C., assistant professor of sociology, attended the LISREL workshop at Delaware University in June, 1989 and participated in a workshop on "Event History Analysis" at the University of Pennsylvania in July.

Wine, William David, associate professor of communication, conducted three workshops for the New Jersey Human Services Department in Lawrenceville, New Jersey. The topics were "Transactional Analysis," "Communication," and "Interviewing and Counseling."

Offices Attained

Dallery, Arleen B., Ph.D., associate professor of philosophy, was re-elected as executive co-director of the Society for Phenomenology and Existential Philosophy.

Ellis, Brother Patrick, F.S.C., Ph.D., president and professor of English, was elected to the Northeast-Midwest Leadership Conference.

Franz, Brother Craig J., F.S.C., Ph.D., assistant professor of biology, was elected to a two year term on the International Board of Directors for Delta Upsilon Fratemity, in Indianapolis.

Joglekar, Prafulla, Ph.D., professor of management, serves as vice president of professional education for the Nonprofit Management Association and as president of the Philadelphia chapter of the Operations Research Society of America and the Institute of Management Sciences (ORSA/TIMS).

Kelly, Geffrey B., Ph.D., professor of religion, was re-elected secretary of the International Bonhoeffer Society for a three year term.

Lyons, Robert S., Jr., director of the News Bureau, was elected vice president of the Philadelphia Public Relations Association (PPRA).

McGinniss, Michael J., F.S.C., associate professor of religion, serves on the Board of Trustees of La Salle College High School for a three year term.

McHugh, Marylou K., Ed.D., assistant professor of nursing, was elected to the board of directors of the Society of the Alumni, University of Pennsylvania School of Nursing.

Meisel, Steven, Ph.D., chairman of the management department, was elected to the board of directors of the Organizational Behavior Teacher Society, and he was also elected to program chair of the Eastern Experiential Learning Association

Mickle, Ann, Ph.D., associate professor of biology, serves as secretary/treasurer of the Mid-Atlantic Association of College Biologists.

Seltzer, Joseph, Ph.D., associate professor of management, was elected vice president of program of the Eastern Academy of Management.

Soven, Margot, Ph.D., associate professor of English, was appointed to the Committee on Language Across the Curriculum of the National Council of Teachers of English.

Vogel, Robert, Ed.D., associate professor of education, is vice president of the executive committee of the Jewish Campus Activity Board in Philadelphia.

Other Professional Activities

Carmen, Marilyn (Aisha), tutorial coordinator for the Academic Discovery Program, received honorable mention in Passaic County Community College Poetry Center Contest. She also had her poem "Thank You Mother and Father" broadcast on Open Door, a radio program from Portland, Ore. In addition, Ms. Carmen is listed in the Dictionary of International Biography, 21st edition.

Colhocker, Brother Lawrence J., F.S.C., Ed.D., chair and assistant professor of Education, served on the program approval team for Wilson College in Chambersburg, Pa.,

which evaluated the college's teacher education program as required by the Pennsylvania Department of Education. Brother Colhocker's responsibility was to assess the college's English program.

Donnelly, Gloria, Ph.D., R.N., chairperson of the nursing department, served as a peer reviewer of Advanced Nurse Education Grants submitted to the Division of Nursing, Department of Health and Human Services, Washington, D.C.

Etils, Brother Patrick, F.S.C., Ph.D., president and professor of English, sang the national anthem at "PAL night at the Phillies," in September, and at the Arthritis Foundation Dinner on December 5. He also served on the mayor's panel to submit names for the Philadelphia School Board.

Feden, Preston D.,Ed.D., associate professor of education, served on the Pennsylvania Department of Education team to evaluate teacher education programs offered at Kutztown University in October.

Franz, Craig J., F.S.C., Ph.D., assistant professor of biology, conducted a training seminar for residence-based child care administrators from 34 states, sponsored by The Village National Training Center (The Menninger Institute).

Goedkoop, Richard J., Ph.D., associate professor of communication, served as editor of the 1989 edition (50th anniversary) of the Pennsylvania Speech Communication Annual. He also served as program chair and moderator of a program for the graduate writing contest winners held at the recent Speech Communication Association of Pennsylvania Convention in Pittsburgh in October.

Lang, James T., assistant professor of fine arts, exhibited prints at the Cape May Art Center in New Jersey, during August. He was invited to exhibit a religious lithograph for the Germantown Lutheran Seminary's Centennial celebration. He submitted two works of art to the 71st Annual Exhibit of the Philadelphia Watercolor Society held at the Woodmere Museum in Chestnut Hill in November. Lang also joined the Bucks County Printmaking Group called "Impress It" and he plans to enter his work in their many exhibitions.

Lashchyk, Eugene, Ph.D., associate professor of philosophy, organized the following: the Consortium Philosophy of Science Discussion Groups for 1989-90; a conference on "Contemporary Situation in Ukraine" in New York in July, (invited to this conference were Les Taniuk, theater director from Moscow and Kiev, Nelli Kirnienko, theater historian and sociologist from Moscow, and Pavlo Movchan, a poet from Kiev; a conference on "Poetry and Drama in the Ukraine" in Lexington, N.Y.; and the Sixteenth Summer Seminar of the Ukrainian Academy of Arts and Sciences for 1989. He chaired the five day session on the history of the Ukrainian theater.

Mariscotti, Janine, instructor of social work and sociology, has joined the full-time faculty of La Salle's sociology, social work and criminal justice department. She completed her B.A. in social work at La Salle and her M.S.W. at Rutgers University.

McGinniss, Brother Michael J., F.S.C., associate professor of religion, chaired the continuing seminar in practical theology at the annual convention of the Catholic Theology Society of America in St. Louis in June. Brother McGinniss is also the editor and contributor to the Christian Brothers' Spirituality Seminar publication, a collection of essays. This year's publication is entitled *Invitations to Journey: Ten Reflections on Living as a Christian Brother.* Brother McGinniss contributed the essay "Beginning the Male Journey toward Feminism."

Megginson, Jim, adjunct faculty of history, is directing the "Black Heritage of South Carolina's Upper Piedmont, 1865-1920" project. He is studying all known documents concerning black history in a rural section of South Carolina, while other project staff members conduct oral history interviews and collect photographs and other documents. He will deliver a lecture at Clemson University in January 1990 surveying the development of post-slavery black communities in the area.

Meisel, Steven, Ph.D., chairman of the management department, served as reviewer for *Group and Organizational Studies Journal*. He also authored a chapter on "Effective Communication" in *Managing Human Service Organizations*, Qurom Press, 1989.

Mickle, Ann, Ph.D., associate professor of biology, is acting as a sponsor for five Mount St. Joseph's students' science projects in botany.

Miller, Lynn, Ph.D., associate professor of management, is editor of the book Managing Human Service Organizations, which has chapters contributed by ten members of La Salle's faculty.

O'Grady, Joseph P., Ph.D., professor of history, arranged a session on "Strategic Aspects of the Early Cold War" at the 23rd annual Duquesne University History Forum. He read a paper, "Ireland and the Defense of the North Atlantic," at that session. Dr. O'Grady will be on leave for the Spring 1990 semester to finish a manuscript on the history of the Germantown Settlement, 1884-1984.

Perfecky, George A., Ph.D., associate professor of Russian, was invited by Penn State University Professor William R. Schmalstieg to review George Shevelov's The Ukrainian Language in the First Half of the Twentieth Century: 1900-1941 (Harvard University Press, 1989) in the periodical General Linguistics.

Rudnytzky, Leo, Ph.D., professor of foreign languages, was interviewed by the Catholic Standard and Times, in the August 31 edition, on church state relations in the Soviet Union. In October The Voice of America aired a 20 minute interview with Dr. Rudnytzky on contemporary Ukrainian literature. The interview was conducted on the occasion of the publication of The Cathedral, a Soviet Ukrainian novel, authored by Oles Honehar and translated into English by Rudnytzky and Y. Tkach, of Australia.

Sullivan, William M. Ph.D., professor of philosophy, served as an honors examiner in philosophy at Swarthmore College in May.

Wine, William David, associate professor of communication, had his trilogy of one act plays, Your Plays or Mine?, produced at Rock Valley College's Studio Theater in Rockford, Ill. It will next be produced at the Washington Jewish Theatre in January and February. The middle one-act from the trilogy, Parentheses, was a finalist in the West Coast Ensemble's 1989 Playwrights' Competition. It was recently produced by the Stage and Video Educational Theatre in Simi Valley, Calif. His full-length play, The Tube, was performed in a staged reading at Havurat Yisrael in New York City in a benefit performance to raise money for the homeless.

Books Published

Butler, James A., Ph.D., professor and chairman of English, had his edition of *The Ruined Cottage and The Pedlar, by William Wordsworth*, reissued by Cornell University Press in a revised second edition.

Joglekar, Prafulla, Ph.D., professor of management, has contributed a chapter titled "Operations Planning and Control" to the book *Managing Human Service Organizations* (Lynn Miller, editor), Quorum Books.

Kelly, Geffrey B., Ph.D., will have his book *Testament to Freedom* published by Harper and Row in the Spring. His book on Karl Rahner is scheduled for Fall 1990 production. Dr. Kelly was named editor of two books in the Dietrich Bonhoeffer Werke (Collected Works of Bonhoeffer) series and translator of a third book.

Ledger, Martha, News Bureau staff photographer, and her husband published a part of their collection of turn-of-the-century postcards in their book *Dear Old Penn in Postcards, The University of Pennsylvania*, 1900-1923. The reproduced postcards, accompanied by historical annotations, are detachable for contemporary use.

LA SALLE UNIVERSITY FACULTY BULLETIN

Volume 29, Number 1 December 8, 1989

Published by the News Bureau for the faculty and staff of La Salle University twice in 1989—90, in December and May.